

Minutes

June 12, 2007
ANNOUNCEMENTS, INFORMATION and MINUTES

Kyle
 
       All employees who directly report to the Provost are required by law to attend a training session 

                     conducted by the State Ethics Commission before the end of this calendar year.  Please check the 

                     website for the educational programs calendar:  http://www.ethicscommission.ncgov/eduSchedule.htm.  

Kyle             There is 90 million dollars in budget cuts, which could have resulted in up to 2.5 million for us.  

                     The good news is the senate wiped all this out with the exception of an 11 million dollar management 

                      efficiency cut and it is up to the university to determine how this will occur.  We will get additional 
                      funding, due to distance education.  We do not intend to allocate any new positions next year.  We are 
                      still about 7000 credit hours short after distance education.  We need to get our budgets balanced, 
                      before we start throwing out faculty lines again.  The good news is that we should have a fair amount 
                      of funds to take care of other items on campus.  The Senate budget will likely prevail.  More than 
                      likely this is going to be the framework that will decide that budget.  A 5% increase for faculty and 4-
                      4.5 for staff look promising.  Bardo does not want to invest recurring dollars until the budget is 
                      balanced.  There will be exceptions that come through the budgeting process.

Kyle

       We need to move towards doing zero based budgeting. We will do a version of that, but are still 

                      struggling with how we do this.  Over the next 10 days hope to have a better plan in mind.  Based 
                      upon the rollup we have seen this year; we hope to have the ability to move some funds around.  Roll 
                      up is an activity that is not strategic.  However, it does take care of issues with a short window to 
                      determine spending.  We would prefer to have a longer window and be more strategic.  1.79 million 
                      dollars were rolled up.  We would rather identify where we can move the funds into an account that, 

                      during the year we can spend mindfully.  My goal is to eliminate a manic spending spree in June.  

Kyle
              Staffing is also something that has to be solved this summer and it will be.  We will begin to ask each 

                     of the deans to look at all of their staffing within faculty areas to see where they are appropriately 

                     staffed, understaffed or overstaffed and to make recommendations to balance that.  Deans have to be 

                     willing to move positions around within their colleges so needs are met.  When needs are being met 

                     and there are still positions available; we need to reallocate those positions to other colleges.  The first 

                     preference is that deans take a hard look and advocate for their own college.  However, when a position 

                     isn’t needed, it is to be thrown back into the pool.  We will create a matrix to assist in making these 

                     decisions.  

Kyle              I am frequently frustrated by not knowing if salary requests for faculty hires are appropriate or not. 
                     We have asked for folks to provide a justification.  We will ask you to justify every salary on the 
                     staffing plan that you request.  Your operations person will need to put together this argument at the 
                     time of staffing.  I went to AAUP website and came up with information on average salary by rank, 
                     region and ranked discipline.  We need to begin to think about discipline based salaries.  I am 
                     consistently seeing English faculty coming in too low. We cannot assume what was appropriate last 
                     year is appropriate this year (we will email info out).  The AA-14 is the form that brings forward a 
                     request with a salary component.  HR is ready to accept your spreadsheet rather than an AA-14.  The 
                    ad is required as an attachment.  We are trying to streamline some of these processes.  

Kyle              Dick Spangler used to be president of the UNC system.  He is a very wealthy man who has supporting 
                      endowed professorships for a number of years.  He is going to do another round.  This is particularly 
                      important for deans who hire faculty.  He is making a special deal for focus growth institutions, which 
                      we are.  Please review the handout for details.   If you are going to look for Spangler monies, the deans 
                      are strongly encouraged to try to find another additional $250,000 donor so we can receive a one 
                      million dollar endowment.  For every faculty position we have, we have to spend money and the 
                      authorized FTE we get from the state.   Most endowed professorships come in at $100,000 or more. 
                      For the one FTE we get from the state, we get about $65,000.  With a one million dollar endowment, 
                      we can break even and have extra money. It was asked that if we have not received the state match, 

                      could this be revisited for endowments that already exist?  We will look into it, however it may not be 
                      something that we want to bring up at this time.  A match can be pieced together by multiple 
                      individuals making donations.  The only possible issue is; are the donors willing to have a group name.

Kyle
              Our first July meeting with all or our new deans on board, with only one interim dean in place is July 

10. We need to set the tone about how we are going to work together strategically.  The July 10 

meeting will be dedicated to this purpose and also provide the new deans a chance to ask questions so they can operate effectively.  We will work with staff to come up with an agenda.  We need to start off on a common footing and this is a great opportunity to do this with such turn over in leadership.

Robert
       We are moving our office to HFR, Mt. Heritage Center for now.  
Ken

       An inter-institutional agreement, Carolina Photonics Consortium (WCU, Clemson, Duke, UNC 

                     Charlotte, UNC State) was signed.  We did not make budget so far, but may get funds form GA for 

                     another year.

Scott

       Michelle Hargis has been Director of Sponsored Research.  Her title change to Associate Dean in 

                     Research has been approved.

Pat                If you see people filming on campus today, they are from governor’s office to film the teacher academy 
                     dedicated to mentorship program.  It is for the beginning of 2nd year middle grade teachers and reading 

                     mentors.  They have put together a DVD for the general public and for teachers.  One hundred teachers 
                     have been identified to become mentors.  It is a 3 year commitment.
Pat

       Fred and Pat have made an offer to Jim Craig, on site coordinator for Western Piedmont College 

                     beginning in July.  He is relocating from Charlotte and will be coming to campus for orientation and 

                     working with One Stop and admissions.

Jane

       The Service Learning Symposium is June 14 from 9-4 in the UC.

Brian
            Brian handed out the latest publication of Imagine magazine.  Alan is making copies and sending to 

                     high end students to enhance WCU’s profile for undergraduate research.  We will put a call out early in

                     the semester.  The magazine is put together by a group of honors freshman

Beth

       Beth prompted introductions for new COB dean Ron Johnson.

Bob
              We are moving the computer lab from Forsyth.  A room has been identified in FPA that is currently 
                     being used, so computers are in there.  We are suggesting for the room in FPA, that computers be 

                     refreshed.  We will make it a general purpose lab so it can continue to function for students currently 

                     using it.  The proposal is forthcoming.  We will be down one big computer lab – 36 work stations (lab 

                     approximately open 16 hours a day, 5 days a week).  We are trying to create a win win situation where 

                     the Art Department does not lose functionality of the room

Bob              Webcat has moved to blackboard.  The testing has been excellent.  We will roll out Sunday.

Minutes          Minutes stand approved as read.
DISCUSSION
Project Challenge

Service Learning staff have been involved with this program to some degree. They are 


just beginning to try to put together this project with Service Learning.  It is funded by 


state at a low level.  They are looking for additional resources.  There may be 



opportunities for engagement activities.   Read the handout and see if something is of 


interest to you.  We will ask Glenn to come here mid July to let us know what he is going 

to do.  This is not an activity that AA will endorse and have overall responsibility for. If 


you think this is of value, then you will build this relationship through Glenn.
Implementation of new
The Faculty Senate has passed these changes.  It has now passed BOT and will next go to Personnel Policy/

BOG.  We then we have permission to go by these new guidelines.  This will not happen Procedures 4.0

until Sept.  We are working on a finalized calendar and will go ahead and implement that 



part and the review process.  The department head workshop is now July 18 and will 



focus on this whole process.  The calendar and template will be finalized by then.  It is 



important for deans to be there.  

Academic Success             As of Friday, we have 205 students enrolled in A.  The will take 7 hours in writing, 3 

Program Summer 2007      hours in reading taught by SCC faculty.  We will be testing them in reading, writing and 


                     math at the beginning and test in writing and reading at the end.  This is a structured 
                                           program from morning to evening.  Students will be here on weekends as well.
REPORTS and UPDATES
Distance Education
We received approval on B-K to move to an online format.  We are also in agreement 




with SCC to offer B-K at the Macon campus.  This will mostly be on line but there will 




be some onsite components.  We will facilitate a signing ceremony, date to be 





announced.   All welcome to attend.  

                      Summer is our busiest time of year.  We have 600 courses running this summer.  We are     

                      also doing a lot on campus:   NC teach on campus, Atlanta ballet is here for 3 weeks      

                      from all over the country, next week have MAHEC for a week camp, a builders and 

                      contractors meeting, and at the end of the month we have Mt. Dulcimer week (250 

                      people), 3 concerts that week.  Please encourage folks to come as these are national 

                      leaders and performers.  That same week we have RIC – physical education focus, with 

                      26 teachers here for that program.  Just for non credit programs alone over 36,000 meals 

                      are served over the summer.   This does not include summer school or distance 

                      programming. 

                      UNC portal was announced prematurely, which triggered a flood of inquiries.  We have     

                      centralized all inquiries.  They go into WCU online as an undergraduate and can submit 

                      an inquiry.  It will not go to program directors as originally planned, but we will do 
                      initial follow up and then will work with the program directors to follow up.   Graduate 
                      students they get an immediate response.  We want to be able to provide an immediate 

                      response to all inquiries.  This way we can track and see what the impact is of the UNC 
                      portal.  It could impact recruitment.  We can’t recruit for programs that have not been 
                      approved.  Forward any questions about this to Pat.  Melissa Shuler is our onsite program 
                      person manning the phones.  We have a dedicated 866-wcugrad (800 number).
Information Technology
We are working with end of year close outs.  We have ordered 70 new computers for new faculty.  Bob also provided a list of faculty needs and requested any questions to be forwarded to him.  It was asked what happens to old computers that have been replaced.  Bob stated that one computer is required back for every new one put in place.  Pat has laptops being replaced and would like 3-4 for Jamaica.  The number one concern is refreshing classroom technology.  We have 40 classrooms to refresh with new projectors and associated equipment.  It is likely this will not all be completed by the beginning of the fall semester but we will work on this throughout the semester.  We have added 3 laptop carts, with 25 computers per cart.  
Catalogue Update 
We have had some challenges regarding time frames for editing, however the catalog will be ready to go to print next week, but will not be ready for orientation.  We will have to back up the drop dead date to the end of February to get everything into the catalog, due to the company that is printing.    We have a proposal on the table in faculty senate that will accelerate the process, the earliest to implement will be October.  It will be an online approval system.  The majority of students prefer something in their hand so we did away with CD’s, and will only provide printed catalogs and online catalogs.  The on line version previously up did not always match the printed version, but that has been corrected now.  It will also show a proposed 08-09 catalog.  If you go to the undergraduate catalog, it will automatically default to the current catalog, but you can choose the proposed catalog.
                      Scott looked at CD’s too and decided not to do them.  He has had a lot of problems   

                      getting faculty credentials approved, but hope to have something ready to print.  Beth 

                      will check to see what needs to happen here.  Scott is going to print enough catalogs for 

                      advisors and a number for on campus in the interim.  Scott’s changes were locked down 

                      for curriculum and will better coordinate this for next year. There was lots of curriculum 

                      information that came in after the deadline at the end of February, so it is in proposed 

                      catalog.

Export Controls                  Export Controls is a term that the government uses to control intellectual property or 

                                            capital moving from US to outside of the US.  It involves two things:   1) who has access 

                                            to critical information in the US and 2) when our native born folks go abroad and carry 

                                            information with them, knowingly or unknowingly.  It can be an encryption piece on the 

                                            laptop, rather than the information on the laptop.  GA is going to come out with some

                                            guidelines, but not a lot of work had been done to date.  We purchased the e-customs 

                                            software to verify employment status and other faculty information and are trying to 

                                            increase the training on this software.  We have scheduled a training activity to verify 

                                            employment status and see if a country is on the restricted list.  It was asked what 

                                            happens to a laptop and if individuals traveling outside the US should take their laptops.   

                                            Scott suggested that it was not a good idea to take it.  If you do choose to take it, you 

                                            must literally sleep with it to retain security.  There are lots of misunderstandings around 

                                            regulations.  This is a campus initiative with a need for lots of training and putting 

                                            together a management plan.  We have been trying to identify our exposure and currently 

                                            have a skeleton for a website, but it is not up yet.  The plan is to either have Scott pull 
                                            this group back together or appoint a task force and then continue training for e-customs.  

                                            Until this happens, you can go to the NC State website which has easy to read 
                                            information with other links and references:  www.ncsu.edu/sparcs/export.   We are 
                                            going  to have to reach out for expertise in this area, so we can understand what we need 
                                            to be doing.  If you have questions about travel abroad, contact Shelley Hargis or Scott 
                                            and we will find answers for you.  Encryption comes with computers to some degree.  
                                            Mary Ann Lochner indicated it is newer laptop (less than 2 years old) that is more at 
                                            risk.  Don’t even leave a computer in your hotel room.  It must be in a locked safe.  
                                            University is civilly and criminally liable if we don’t protect ourselves against this issue.  
                                            Kyle and Scott will discuss further.  

Enrollment Update              We currently have 1400-1500 freshman enrolled for fall.  We are down by about 200.

These figures include ASP students.  ASP students have to make a 2.0 in order to come this fall.  This is their pre-requisite to enter WCU.  We are still getting applications in and with high school graduations over we usually have a surge in June and July.  Transfer applications are up by 36 over last year, and readmits are up 23 from last year.  It still looks like we can make our enrollment goal of 9000 students, if Education Outreach and the graduate school keep doing what they are doing.  The average SAT is about 4 points below where we were last year, but we do not have specific numbers on this.   We usually don’t know our progress on retention until late October.  We had 1,963 students that had not registered for fall but enrolled for spring.  This number was reduced to 998 by contacting these folks.  We will make contacts again in July to all students that have not paid by August 1.   Billing will go out at the beginning of July.  We appreciate all the calling and contacts you have made.  Scott did on line communications and that is still on-going.   Documentation shows that students received answers they needed prior to coming to campus and this assisted in getting students engaged.  

c
Terry Welch

